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Regents Present:

Mary K. Hughes, Chair
Cynthia Henry, Vice Chair

William Andrews

Timothy C. Brady
Fuller Cowell

Erik Drygas

Patricia Jacobson

Robert Martin

Kirk Wickersham
Mark R. Hamilton, Chief Executive Officer and President, University of Alaska

Regents Absent:

Carl Marrs, Treasurer

Michael Snowden, Secretary

Others Present:

Steve Jones, Chancellor, University of Alaska Fairbanks

John Pugh, Chancellor, University of Alaska Southeast

Fran Ulmer, Chancellor, University of Alaska Anchorage

Roger Brunner, General Counsel
Dan Julius, Vice President for Academic Affairs

Pat Pitney, Vice President for Planning and Budget

Steve Smith, Chief Information Technology Officer

Joe Trubacz, Chief Finance Officer

Mary Rutherford, Associate Vice President for Development

Michelle Rizk, Director, Budget

Gwen White, Director, Institutional Research and Planning

Ro Bailey, Vice Chancellor for Administrative Services, UAF

Carol Griffin, Vice Chancellor for Administrative Services, UAS

Bill Spindle, Vice Chancellor for Administrative Services, UAA

Jeannie D. Phillips, Executive Officer, Board of Regents
Barbara A. Nilsen, Coordinator, Board of Regents
I.
Call to Order
Chair Hughes called the meeting to order at 8:01 a.m.

II.
Adoption of Agenda
Regent Wickersham moved, seconded by Regent Cowell, and passed unanimously that:


PASSED
"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Executive Session

IV.
President's Report

V.
Public Testimony

VI.
Approval of the University of Alaska FY09 Operating Budget Request and FY09 Capital Budget Request
VII.
Approval of the 6-Year Capital Improvement Plan
VIII.
Update on General Revenue Bond

IX.
Approval of FY08 Natural Resources Fund Budget Allocation
X.
Approval of MOU Between the University of Alaska and the University of Alaska Foundation

XI
Update on Scope of Work for University of Alaska Evaluation

XII.
Board of Regents' Comments

XIII.
Adjourn


This motion is effective November 6, 2007."

III.
Executive Session
Regent Andrews moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed unanimously that:

"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 8:03 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university related to:

--MOU between the University of Alaska and the UA Foundation

--Land Conveyance Status

--Optional Retirement System

--UA Budget Status

The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately 40 minutes.  Thus, the open session of the Board of Regents will resume in this room at approximately 8:45 a.m. Alaska Time.  This motion is effective November 6, 2007."
The Board of Regents concluded an executive session at 9:00 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university and which would affect the reputation or character of a person or persons.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately one hour.

IV.
President's Report

President Hamilton spoke regarding how climate change and energy are Alaska topics and that we are positioned well to respond to the needs of the nation regarding these issues.
V.
Public Testimony
Megan Carlson, Staff Alliance President, reported on the advocacy role of staff alliance and encouraged members of the university to support the operating and capital budgets.

Bogdan Hoanca, Faculty Alliance Chair, reported on the status of student success initiatives. 

Chuck Lemke, Fairbanks Symphony, encouraged the board to continue its efforts in providing opportunities for the young people of Alaska.

Jack Wilbur, community leader, commented that he is encouraged by the progress being made by the university in engineering, KUAC, and student success initiatives.
Mike Powers, Fairbanks Memorial Hospital, spoke regarding the public advocacy for the university and that the hospital's strongest partner is the university and the students it produces for the medical workforce.
VI.
Approval of the University of Alaska FY09 Operating Budget Request and FY09 Capital Budget Request
Reference 1-3
NOTE FOR THE RECORD:  After declaring a conflict of interest, Regent Drygas did not participate in or vote on the Operating Budget.

Regent Wickersham moved, seconded by Regent Brady, and passed with Regents Wickersham, Henry, Andrews, Jacobson, Brady, Martin, Cowell, and Hughes voting in favor and Regent Drygas abstaining that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the FY2009 operating budget request in accordance with the plan as presented.  This motion is effective November 6, 2007.”

Regent Henry moved, seconded by Regent Wickersham, to amend the capital budget by removing the item on Chukchi Consortium Library planning funding.  The motion to amend failed with Regents Henry and Wickersham voting in favor and Regents Jacobson, Cowell, Martin, Drygas, Andrews, Brady, and Hughes voting in opposition.

Regent Brady moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed with unanimously by roll call vote that:

PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the FY2009 capital budget request in accordance with the plan as presented with maintenance of existing facilities and equipment as its highest priority.  This motion is effective November 6, 2007.”

POLICY CITATION


Regents' Policy 05.01.01.A. – Budget Policy, states, "The budget of the University of Alaska represents an annual operating plan stated in fiscal terms. All budgetary requests shall be adopted by the board prior to submittal to the Office of the Governor or the legislature."

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

President Hamilton and Vice President Pitney provided an in-depth review of UA’s FY09 Operating and Capital Budget Requests.  Reference 1 and Reference 3 provide details for the proposed FY09 Operating and Capital Budget Requests. UA’s budget requests include:

Operating funds to provide additional  instructional programs to prepare Alaskans for the state’s high demand jobs, funding  for enhancing competitive research, new student success strategies and outreach programs. Coupled with the state funding investment of $13.8M toward programs, additional university generated revenue will cover $16.6M of these program expansions.

Adjusted Base Requirements including compensation increases as well as additional non-discretionary cost increases including library and other fixed costs increases and utilities totals $27.0M. University generated funding increases will cover $13.7M, with the remaining $13.3 million requested from state funds. 

Priority capital needs including $50M, toward UA’s Annual Facility and Equipment Renewal, Renovation (R&R) and Code Compliance, UAF’s BioSciences Facility ($66M), UAA’s Health Sciences Building ($46M) and UA’s Deferred R&R Reduction plan request of $70M each year for six years to reduce deferred maintenance backlog to a minimal level. This also includes other state funded and non-state funded capital planning and project requests. 

During the presentation, changes from the previous drafts were discussed. The changes in the operating budget request are detailed in the operating reference. Reference 2 provides the University of Alaska’s performance-based budgeting (PBB) 5-year plan outlook which includes the performance goals and accountability efforts in the context of UA budget request proposal. Additionally, time was spent on the outlook of the state’s budget, as well as other external environment issues that may impact UA’s budget. 

VII.
Approval of the 6-Year Capital Improvement Plan 
Reference 4
Regent Brady moved, seconded by Regent Drygas, and passed unanimously by roll call vote that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the 6-Year Capital Improvement Plan for FY09-FY14.  This motion is effective November 6, 2007.”
POLICY CITATION

In accordance with Regents’ Policy 05.12.032.A-B, A. annually, within the capital budget process, each MAU will prepare and update a 6-year capital plan proposal.  The MAU 6-year capital plan proposals, which are developed based upon approved strategic, academic and other planning assumptions, will be consolidated into a systemwide 6-year capital plan in accordance with guidelines approved by the board and procedures established by the chief finance officer.  The systemwide 6-year capital plan will be presented to regents’ committees responsible for facilities and budgeting for review and comment prior to submission to the full board for approval.  Once the 6-year capital plan is approved, the MAU 6-year capital plans shall consist of those projects in the sequence and with the funding sources as identified in the board-approved 6-year capital plan.

The 6-year capital plans shall be reviewed and updated each year as part of the capital budget submission process.  Year one of the approved systemwide 6-year capital plan,  exclusive of any operating leases and other property or facilities funded from current operating funds, shall become the university’s capital budget request for the next capital appropriation cycle.
RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

The administration recommended that the Board of Regents approve the 6-year Capital Improvement Plan as presented.

In accordance with board policy, the administration presents the systemwide 6-year capital improvement plan concurrent with the annual capital budget request. Vice President Pitney discussed the ongoing requirement for annual renewal and renovation (R&R) funding, funding to reduce the deferred maintenance backlog to a reasonable level, and the anticipated capital improvement projects for FY10-FY14. 

The inclusion of the project in the 6-year plan does not guarantee project funding. The plan incorporates all four MAU plans into a systemwide plan. Since priorities inevitably change to adjust for planned and unplanned circumstances, the entire plan will be reviewed annually as part of the capital budget process and presented to the board for approval.

VIII.
Update on General Revenue Bond
POLICY CITATION

In accordance with Regents’ Policy 05.04 – “Debt and Credit” specifies the guidelines for debt issuances and requires that all debt issuances for facilities and real property be approved by the Board of Regents.

RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

Process and Justification

The purpose of this item was to inform the board of the upcoming bond resolution at the December 2007 meeting.  

The projects to be financed with the general revenue bond issue have been approved in accordance with Regents’ Policy 05.12 regarding authorized approval levels for capital projects.


A summary of estimated amounts for the Series O bond funded projects follows:

UAF Arctic Health Lab Revitalization (June 2007 meeting)
$ 2,000,000

UAF Museum Expansion (December 2004 meeting)
2,000,000

UAF School of Fisheries and Ocean Sciences Building 



at Lena Point in Juneau (December 2006 and June 2007 meetings)
4,700,000

UAF State Virology Lab Building Basement (December 2005 meeting)
1,500,000

UAS Gitkov Building Acquisition and Remodel (April 2005 and


December 2006 meetings)
3,382,000
TOTAL
$13,582,000
Bond issuance costs, including underwriting discount, bond insurance, and fees for financial advisor, bond counsel and rating agencies are estimated at $190,000, or 1.4% of project costs.  A deposit of approximately $600,000 to the debt service reserve fund (held by the Trustee) will be required for the incremental annual debt service.  The bond costs and reserve deposit are not reflected in the total bonds considered above.

In addition, management anticipates recommending a motion at the December 2007 meeting that would dedicate approximately $2.3M to $3.0M of unexpended bond proceeds to the projects listed above, thereby reducing the bond issuance size.  These proceeds result from completed projects on prior general revenue bond issuances.  Based on past practice and advice from bond counsel, the university has historically applied such proceeds to current projects, so that the university issues less debt, preserves debt capacity and forgoes additional debt issuance costs.  The university has examined the merit of redeeming existing debt and in consultation with the university’s external financial advisor determined that the economic benefit would be minimal, if any. 

Recommendation

No action is required at this time. Controller Myron Dosch and Debt Manager Judy Brainerd briefed the board on the debt issuance.
IX.
Approval of FY08 Natural Resources Fund Budget Allocation
Reference 5
Regent Andrews moved, seconded by Regent Drygas, and passed unanimously on a roll call vote that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the proposed FY08 Natural Resources Fund Budget Allocation as presented.  This motion is effective November 6, 2007."

POLICY CITATION

Regents’ Policy 05.07.010 – Land-Grant Endowment, provides that the university president will present an annual budget to the board for approval.
RECOMMENDATION

Reference 5 represents a proposed FY08 budget or expenditure plan for the spending allowance distribution from the Land-Grant Endowment.  The plan provides for funding ongoing commitments to the UA Press of $80,000, System-based Scholarships of $100,000, and a commitment to fund $400,000 of incremental support for the Cooperative Extension Program as included in the FY2009 budget request.   The remainder of the distributions, including $7,754 unexpended funds from former distributions, will be used to fund the Land Management Office costs of approximately $630,000 and the UA Scholars Program at approximately $4.0 million. 

RATIONALE

The Natural Resources Fund was established to facilitate the distribution of the annual spending allowance from the university’s Land-Grant Endowment Funds.  In recent years, the fund has been nearly fully dedicated to funding the UA Scholars program, except for a few ongoing commitments and special projects.

Although the activity forecast for the UA Scholars Fund indicates that the Land-Grant Endowment spending distribution will exceed forecasted expenditures, the administration is expecting the UA Foundation Investment Committee to recommend a reduction in the annual spending rate by a similar amount.  

X.
Approval of MOU Between the University of Alaska and the University of Alaska Foundation
Reference Mailed Separately
Regent Jacobson moved, seconded by Regent Wickersham, and passed with Regents Drygas, Wickersham, Henry, Andrews, Jacobson, Brady, Martin, an Hughes voting in favor, and Regent Cowell voting in opposition that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the Memorandum of Understanding between the University of Alaska and the University of Alaska Foundation as presented.  This motion is effective November 6, 2007."

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

The draft Memorandum of Understanding between the University of Alaska and the University of Alaska Foundation details matters relating to the receipt, management, transfer, and expenditure of gifts received on behalf or for the benefit of the University of Alaska in accordance with Regents' Policy 05.14 – Gifts.  
The recent reorganization of the Foundation necessitates a new operating agreement, including the assignment of the University chief development officer as the chief executive officer of the Foundation.  Foundation Chair Ann Parrish and Regent Chair Mary Hughes have worked with the university administration and others to develop this draft for consideration by the Board of Regents.  Upon approval by the board, the MOU will be presented to the Foundation Trustees for their consideration and approval.
XI.
Update on Scope of Work for University of Alaska Evaluation
Regent Hughes provided an update to the members of the Board of Regents regarding the scope of work for the University of Alaska evaluation.

XII.
Board of Regents' Comments
Regent Wickersham commented on the beautiful view seen from the Butrovich Building; that this had been a wonderful and productive meeting; acknowledged Vice President Pitney and her staff who presented the budget so well; and that he is filled with sense of promise for the university as we move forward.

Regent Andrews stated his appreciation for how much knowledge and experience is shared by staff and fellow regents and expressed his thanks to the staff for their clear and understandable approach to presenting the budget.

Regent Martin apologized for missing the September board meeting and requested a review of the schedule for next year to avoid his annual conflict that occurs the same week as the board meeting.

Regent Henry complimented the Budget staff for an excellent presentation on the budget and reported on her attendance at the Wisdom Bearers gathering.

Regent Drygas thanked the budget team and the individuals who worked so hard to put together the MOU between the University and University Foundation.

Regent Cowell gave high marks to the staff for the improvements in the budget presentation and process and would like to pursue how to market this budget.

Regent Jacobson thanked the Budget staff and said a heartfelt welcome back to Kate Ripley.

Regent Brady commented on the positive meeting and his encouragement regarding the positive indications from governor's staff for their support for high demand jobs.

President Hamilton thanked all the staff who worked so hard to put the budget together, starting nearly six months from when it is finally presented to the board.  He thanked board members for their valuable comments and suggestions.

Regent Hughes reported on the leadership program at the JFK School at Harvard and how "leadership begins with passion" is stressed at the program.
Chancellor Ulmer reported that Cheryl Easley has been elected as president of the American Health Association, and invited regents to attend the Great Alaska Shootout basketball tournament over Thanksgiving.
Chancellor Pugh encouraged board members to read "True North" which includes references to UAS and that the Halloween award was given to the UAS chancellor's office for 2007.
Chancellor Jones reported that he has been appointed chair of the University of the Arctic, invited regents to attend the UAF Top of the World basketball tournament from November 15-18, and that on September 22, his first grandchild was born with his second grandchild born on October 27.
XIII.
Adjourn

Chair Hughes adjourned the meeting at 3:45 p.m.
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